# UKRAINE ANALYTICA

# HYBRID ZESTATEMENTS ON SERVICE AND A SINFORMATION SERVICE ARE AND A SERVICE AND A SERVICE ARE AND A SERVICE AND A SERVICE AND A SERVICE ARE AND A SERVICE AND A SERVIC

- DISINFORMATION STRATEGIES
- WMD THREATS
- RUSSIA'S MANIPULATIONS



Issue 1 (30), 2023

### DISINFORMATION

### **Editors**

Dr. Hanna Shelest Dr. Mykola Kapitonenko

### **Publisher:**

Published by NGO "Promotion of Intercultural Cooperation" (Ukraine), Centre of International Studies (Ukraine), with the financial support of the Representation of the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung in Ukraine, International Renaissance Foundation and RAND Corporation

UA: Ukraine Analytica is the first Ukrainian analytical journal in English on International Relations, Politics and Economics. The journal is aimed at experts, diplomats, academics, students interested in the international relations and Ukraine in particular.

### **Contacts:**

website: http://ukraine-analytica.org/ e-mail: Ukraine\_analytica@ukr.net Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/ukraineanalytica Twitter: https://twitter.com/UA\_Analytica

The views and opinions expressed in the articles are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the position of UA: Ukraine Analytica, its editors, Board of Advisors or donors.

ISSN 2518-7481

500 copies

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

WHY DOES RUSSIA DISINFORM ABOUT BIOLOGICAL WEAPONS? 3
Hanna Shelest, John V. Parachini
RUSSIA'S DISINFORMATION GOES NUCLEAR
Polina Sinovets, Khrystyna Holynska, John V. Parachini
RUSSIAN DISINFORMATION STRATEGY IN THE FIELD OF NUCLEAR SECURITY:
EXAMINING KEY NARRATIVES27
Oleksandr Yaroshchuk
UKRAINIAN NUCLEAR PLANTS IN THE FOCUS OF RUSSIAN INFORMATION
WARFARE37
Volodymyr Solovian
THE EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT AS A TARGET AND A TOOL IN RUSSIAN
INFORMATION AND MANIPULATION CAMPAIGNS46
Olga Chyzhova
"WE ARE INTERFERING:" THE INFORMATION WAR FROM NATO ENCIRCLEMENT
TO A COUP D'ETAT
Carl Mirra
EXPOSING THE ROOTS OF DISINFORMATION ABOUT NATO ENLARGEMENT71
Iryna Bohinska
NATO RESPONSES TO DISINFORMATION80
Ahan Gadkari
ACCESS TO OFFICIAL INFORMATION FOR COUNTERING DISINFORMATION:
KEY FINDINGS AND STEPS FOR UKRAINIAN POLICY MAKERS88
Tetyana Oleksiyuk

## RUSSIA'S DISINFORMATION GOES NUCLEAR<sup>1</sup>

Dr Polina Sinovets
Odesa Center for Nonproliferation (OdCNP)
Dr Khrystyna Holynska
Pardee RAND Graduate School
John V. Parachini,
RAND Corporation

Prior to the escalated invasion of Ukraine, the political and military leadership of the Russian Federation alleged that Ukraine was planning to regain its nuclear status, and that it would be receiving the help of Western countries.<sup>2</sup> This claim was repeated on May 9, 2022, almost three months following the 24 February incursion, during the closely watched Victory Day speech by Russia's President Vladimir Putin.<sup>3</sup> He declared that Russia could not tolerate Ukraine becoming a nuclear state in its "near abroad", and was forced to take steps to prevent it. These false accusations have been repeatedly refuted by Ukraine, the US, and other Western nations; nevertheless, Moscow continues to disseminate them to Russian and international audiences. Essentially, this should be regarded as one of numerous forms of Russian disinformation that are designed to justify its unprovoked invasion of Ukraine, and to maintain domestic and international support for an illegal military operation that has been floundering.

### Russia Continues to Push False Narratives

Russia perpetuates three types of false narrative on nuclear and radiological weapons in Ukraine: (i) Ukraine has nuclear weapons aspirations; (ii) it has ready technical capabilities to produce a nuclear or radioactive device of some sort; and (iii) it is benefitting from Western assistance. These three allegations are examined below in greater detail.

### Political will to acquire nuclear weapons

By distorting statements made by Ukrainian leaders, Moscow alleges that the political will exists for Ukraine to return to its nuclear status. It is true, of course, that Ukraine's leaders have repeatedly expressed dissatisfaction with the 1994 Budapest Memorandum on Security Assurances, which formalised the new state giving up the Soviet nuclear weapons on its territory, and declaring its non-nuclear

<sup>1</sup> The original article was published at Forum for Ukrainian Studies 23.03.2023, https://ukrainian-studies.ca/2023/03/23/russias-disinformation-goes-nuclear/

<sup>2</sup> Обращение Президента Российской Федерации (Address by the President of the Russian Federation), "President of Russia," 21.02.2022, http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/67828.

<sup>3</sup> Выступление Президента России на военном napade (Speech of the President of Russia at the Military Parade), "President of Russia," 9.05.2022, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/68366.

status.<sup>4</sup> The Russian media has recently picked up on such statements, and often quotes them out of context to suggest that Ukraine is seeking nuclear weapons capability. To be sure, as far back as 2003, respectable Ukrainian publications aired discussions of the nuclear status being the only way to protect Ukraine from foreign aggression – primarily, Russia.<sup>5</sup> The Russian media emphasised that the first Ukrainian President, Leonid Kravchuk, who was directly involved in the negotiations on the 1994 Memorandum, said in a series of interviews that Ukraine gave up its nuclear arsenal under immense pressure.<sup>6</sup>

By distorting statements made by Ukrainian leaders, Moscow alleges that the political will exists for Ukraine to return to its nuclear status

The Russian media repeatedly refers to Ukrainian President Zelenskyy's speech at the 2022 Munich Security Conference. In this speech, he expressed concerns that Ukraine had given up its nuclear weapons for nothing, as the security guarantees received from other countries, including Russia, seem

to have never materialised.<sup>7</sup> The Russian media published headlines, misinterpreting these words as if Ukraine had threatened the world with nuclear weapons.<sup>8</sup>

Russia's misleading and distorting narratives are based on extracting these quotes from the Ukrainian and Western media to give them a patina of legitimacy. Countering false claims and putting circumstances in context takes time and energy, in order to set the record straight. Ukrainian and Western leaders' refutations of false claims about Ukraine's nuclear ambitions sometimes make them seem defensive, and divert attention away from Russia's aggressive behaviour towards neighbouring nations that are charting independent and democratic political pathways.

### **Technical Capabilities**

Russian military and intelligence leaders have alleged that Ukraine currently has or can quickly regain the technical capabilities to create a weapon of mass destruction: if not a nuclear bomb, then at least a radiological bomb. During Russia's Security Council meeting on February 21, 2022, Russian Minister of Defence Sergey Shoigu listed the arguments for how Ukraine could acquire such capabilities quickly, especially if it had extensive Western aid. On March 3.

<sup>4</sup> Memorandum on Security Assurances in Connection with Ukraine's Accession to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, 1994, https://treaties.un.org/Pages/showDetails. aspx?objid=0800000280401fbb.

<sup>5</sup> Valentyn Badrak, and Serhiy Zhurets, Ядерний хід. За і проти (Nuclear Course. For and Against), "Mirror Weekly", 21.11.2003, https://zn.ua/ukr/internal/yaderniy\_hid\_za\_i\_proti.html.

<sup>6</sup> Aleksey Zakvasin, Вздохи о потерянном "могуществе": почему на Украине недовольны безъядерным статусом страны (Sighs About the Lost "Power": Why Ukraine Is Dissatisfied with the Country's Non-Nuclear Status), "RT на русском (RT in Russian)", 22.08.2019, https://russian.rt.com/ussr/article/660969-yadernoe-oruzhie-ukraina-kravchuk.

<sup>7</sup> Виступ Президента України на -58й Мюнхенській конференції з питань безпеки (Speech by the President of Ukraine at the 58th Munich Security Conference), "President of Ukraine," 19.02.2022, https://www.president.gov.ua/news/vistup-prezidenta-ukrayini-na-58-j-myunhenskij-konferenciyi-72997.

<sup>8</sup> Зеленский пригрозил пересмотреть отказ Украины от ядерного оружия (Zelensky Threatened to Reconsider Ukraine's Refusal of Nuclear Weapons), "RIA Novosti," 19.02.2022, https://ria.ru/20220219/ memorandum-1773809316.html.

<sup>9</sup> Шойгу: Украина хочет вернуть себе статус ядерной страны (Shoigu: Ukraine Wants to Regain the Status of a Nuclear Country), "IA REGNUM," 21.02.2022, https://regnum.ru/news/polit/3513734.html.

2022, the Director of the Foreign Intelligence Service of Russia, Sergey Naryshkin, claimed to have evidence of Ukrainian efforts to build nuclear weapons. 10 Russia's political and military leaders have talked about some old Soviet capabilities, such as the Tochka-U missile, which could carry a nuclear payload. The explosions at the Zaporizhzhia nuclear plant and the physics campus of Kharkiv University were also discussed in the Russian media. 11 Russia alleged that Ukrainian forces attacked these facilities to hide any traces of the development of nuclear capabilities. 12 On the contrary, multiple credible sources revealed that the Russian military was responsible for the attacks on the Zaporizhzhia nuclear power plant, not the Ukrainian forces.<sup>13</sup>

These allegations are nothing new. Russian concerns about Ukraine's developing nuclear capabilities were repeatedly voiced in 2014, during Russia's annexation of Ukrainian territory. After Russia's first invasion of Ukraine, *TASS* published an interview with experts, claiming that Ukraine would be able to develop nuclear weapons within ten years. <sup>14</sup> In a contradictory and

condemnatory fashion, the Russian media also criticised the idea that Ukraine would even be capable of developing it. Instead. many Russian outlets snidely asserted that Ukraine could not produce a nuclear weapon, and could only create a radiological weapon or so-called "dirty bomb." 15 The Russian media called this type of weapon a "poor man's atomic bomb" and emphasised the ease with which Ukraine would be able to convert its existing limited capabilities to develop it. In 2015, the Russian publication Military Review discussed the history of the dirty bomb concept, and concluded that Ukraine would be highly capable of creating them on its territory. 16 There is no evidence that the Ukrainian military or energy authorities have ever pursued the development of radiological weapons in any shape or form.

### **International Support**

Finally, the third line of argumentation centres around the claim that the West, both politically and financially, incentivises Ukraine to develop nuclear weapons, as a means to threaten Russia. An article in a

<sup>10</sup> Sergey Naryshkin, Директор СВР России Сергей Нарышкин о специальной военной операции на Украине (Russian SVR Director Sergey Naryshkin on Special Military Operation in Ukraine), 3.03.2022, http://svr.gov.ru/smi/2022/03/direktor-svr-rossii-sergey-naryshkin-o-spetsialnoy-voennoy-operatsii-na-ukraine-.htm.

<sup>11</sup> MO: боевики взорвали корпус физтеха в Харькове для сокрытия данных по ядерной тематике (MoD: Militants Blew Up a Physics and Technical Institute Building in Kharkov to Hide Data on Nuclear Topics), "RT in Russian," 11.03.2022, https://russian.rt.com/ussr/news/974640-vzryv-instituta-v-harkove?utm\_source=smi2.

<sup>12</sup> Russia Blames Attack at Nuclear Power Station on Ukrainian Saboteurs, "Reuters", 4.03.2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-blames-attack-nuclear-power-station-ukrainian-saboteurs-interfax-2022-03-04/.

<sup>13</sup> Rob Picheta, How Dangerous was Russia's Attack at the Zaporizhzhia Nuclear Power Plant?, "CNN World", 4.03.2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/03/04/europe/ukraine-zaporizhzhia-nuclear-plant-attack-explainer-intl/index.html.

<sup>14</sup> СМИ: Украина может создать ядерную бомбу за 10 лет (Media: Ukraine Can Create a Nuclear Bomb in 10 Years), "TASS", 6.09.2014, https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/1447246.

<sup>15</sup> На Украине предложили создать ядерные бомбы против России и Венгрии (Ukraine Proposes to Create Nuclear Bombs against Russia and Hungary), "RT на русском [RT in Russian]", 10.06.2020, https://russian.rt.com/ussr/news/754032-ukrainya-yadernye-bomby-rossiya-vengriya.

<sup>16</sup> Aleksey Volodin, "Ядерная держава" с каменным топором ("Nuclear Power" with a Stone Ax), Военное обозрение (Military Review), 14.05.2015, https://topwar.ru/74824-yadernaya-derzhava-s-kamennym-toporom.html.

Russian military journal, *Military-Industrial Courier*, talked in 2018 about how China might supply the technology and Saudi Arabia might provide the money for the research that could enable Ukraine to develop a "dirty bomb" or even a nuclear weapon.<sup>17</sup>

Russian military and intelligence leaders have alleged that Ukraine currently has or can quickly regain the technical capabilities to create a weapon of mass destruction: if not a nuclear bomb, then at least a radiological bomb

A possible reason why these claims may seem plausible to Russian audiences is that Russia and Ukraine had a long history of joint work on nuclear capabilities during the Soviet era. Ukrainian research institutions, particularly the above-mentioned Kharkiy Institute, played a crucial role in developing Soviet weapons. The Russian media has openly acknowledged the contribution of the Kharkiv Institute in their publications on the topic.<sup>18</sup> A design bureau in Dnipro (Konstruktors'ke byuro "Pivdenne") was also central to the Soviet intercontinental hallistic missile programme. Russia's disinformation narratives claim that Ukraine's missile production capabilities serve as evidence of its ability to produce launch vehicles for nuclear warheads. This ignores how producing missiles is fundamentally different from producing nuclear weapons. <sup>19</sup> The Russian claim that missile production was equivalent to an intentional effort to also load the missile with nuclear weapons was pernicious conjecture on their part.

The Russian leaders make the strategic argument that they cannot accept Ukraine as a nuclear-armed neighbour because nuclear weapons launched from its territory would strike Russia in just a few minutes.<sup>20</sup> The Levada Centre's polls show that, over the past few years, the fear of imminent global war has been increasing among Russians.<sup>21</sup> Ukraine is portrayed as a Western proxy, deprived of any decision-making ability, and yet capable of inflicting a devastating nuclear strike on Russia.

### Why These Narratives Lack Grounds

### Political Will

Ukrainian rhetoric on dissatisfaction with the Budapest Memorandum and renunciation of its nuclear status, can be tracked throughout Ukraine's history as an independent state. Some of the statements that have received considerable media attention in Russia can be attributed to extremist political groups originating from

<sup>17</sup> Sergey Ketonov, *Оружие возмездия украинского изготовления (Weapons of Retaliation Made in Ukraine)*, "Военно-Промышленный Курьер (Military-Industrial Courier)," 45, no. 758, 20.11.2018, https://vpk-news.ru/articles/46425.

<sup>18</sup> Ekaterina Prizova, Как создавалась первая советская атомная бомба (How the First Soviet Atomic Bomb Was Created), "Российская газета (Russian Gazette)", 12.01.2014, https://rg.ru/2014/01/12/kurchatov-site.html.

<sup>19</sup> Oleg Barabanov, and Richard Weitz, Ядерные страхи после украинского кризиса (Nuclear Fears Following the Ukrainian Crisis), "Россия в глобальной политике (Russia in Global Politics), 14.07.2015, [https://globalaffairs.ru/articles/yadernye-strahi-posle-ukrainskogo-krizisa/.

<sup>20</sup> Yevgeniy Tsots, Ядерное оружие Украины – угроза для России, которую уже не отбить (Ukraine's Nuclear Weapons Are a Threat to Russia That Can No Longer Be Repulsed), "IA Regnum", 27.0.2022, https://regnum.ru/news/polit/3518785.html.

<sup>21</sup> Cmpaxu (Fears), "Levada Center," 12.01.2022, https://www.levada.ru/2022/01/12/strahi-5/.

fringe individuals and organisations that lacklegitimacy,bothinUkraineandabroad.<sup>22</sup> Despite numerous attempts to enter mainstream politics, these groups have little electoral support among Ukrainian voters. Therefore, their rhetoric cannot be rightfully interpreted as representing the majority opinion, nor, moreover, can it serve as evidence of Ukraine's national political objective.

Ukrainian presidents
Poroshenko and Zelenskyy
have made desperate pleas to
revive the international assurance
mechanism, and expressed
disappointment that it has not
been working properly. Trust
in the Budapest Memorandum
was explicitly stated even in the
Military Doctrine of Ukraine

In instances where statements have been made by legitimate Ukrainian political and community leaders, a closer look at the timing of such statements shows that in most cases they were made in response to increased threats from the Russian Federation to Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity. For instance, Russia's construction of a dam in the Kerch Strait, in close proximity to Ukraine's territory,

was one of the early incidents which forced Ukrainian leaders to question the support guaranteed by the Budapest Memorandum.<sup>23</sup>

The annexation of Crimea in 2014 led to even more frequent claims that renunciation of Ukraine's nuclear status was a mistake, as it did not increase the country's security. Since 2014, Ukraine has asked for consultations on the Budapest Memorandum four times. They never happened, because Moscow repeatedly blocked the meeting.<sup>24</sup>

Furthermore, Russia's military build-ups over recent years provided Ukrainians with rational reasons to express regret about the renunciation of Ukraine's nuclear status: some of these regrets were expressed by members of the Ukrainian parliament.<sup>25</sup> However, the many attempts to revive the Budapest Memorandum through consultations occurred during Zelenskyy's presidency, which underscores the current Ukrainian government's commitment to its non-nuclear status. While the Ukrainian government is upholding its commitment, it wants Russia and the other parties involved in the Memorandum to uphold their own commitments.

Ukrainian presidents Poroshenko and Zelenskyy have made desperate pleas to revive the international assurance mechanism, and expressed disappointment that it has not been working properly. Trust in the Budapest Memorandum was explicitly

<sup>22</sup> Polina Sinovets, *Strategic Culture of Ukraine and its Non-Nuclear Status*, "Odesa Center for Nonproliferation," 2022, http://odcnp.com.ua/ukraine-and-npt-regime/232-strategic-culture-of-ukraine-and-its-non-nuclear-status, https://www.levada.ru/2022/01/12/strahi-5/.

<sup>23</sup> Sophie Lambroschini, *Russia/Ukraine: Prime Ministers Meet Today Over Tuzla Dam Dispute*, "Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty", 24.10.2003, https://www.rferl.org/a/1104782.html.

<sup>24</sup> Zelensky's Full Speech at Munich Security Conference, "Kyiv Independent," 19.02.2022, https://kyivindependent.com/national/zelenskys-full-speech-at-munich-security-conference.

<sup>25</sup> Mark Sirovoy, "Могли бы шантажировать мир". Арахамия назвал фатальной ошибкой отказ от ядерного оружия ("We Could Have Blackmailed the World." Arakhamia Called Renunciation of Nuclear Weapons a Fatal Mistake), "LIGA", 29.07.2021, https://news.liga.net/politics/news/mogli-by-shantajirovat-mir-arahamiya-nazval-fatalnoy-oshibkoy-otkaz-ot-yadernogo-orujiya.

stated even in the Military Doctrine of Ukraine, adopted in 2012 – before Russia's first invasion of Ukraine. The military and national security doctrines that were passed *after* the territorial integrity of Ukraine was violated did not express such hope. Notably, even despite the Russian annexation of Ukrainian territory, these documents do not refer in any way to a revival of the country's nuclear status.

### **Technological Capabilities**

Russian claims that Ukraine has - or could easily get - the technological capabilities to quickly build nuclear - or at least radiological weapons, ignore the fact that even if it wanted to build one, Ukraine would need to make an extraordinary effort to actually produce a nuclear weapon. Ukraine's civilian nuclear energy facilities do not possess the necessary technology to produce the fuel required for building a nuclear bomb. Neither does it possess any existing stockpiles of highly enriched uranium. To make a weapon, Ukraine would need to import the necessary enriched uranium or plutonium from another country. After Ukraine eliminated its nuclear arsenal and infrastructure by 2001, 234 kilograms of enriched uranium remained in Ukrainian labs. Then, in 2010, during the Nuclear Security Summit, Ukraine decided to give up that nuclear fuel and transferred it in 2012 to the US as a sign of goodwill.27

Russian claims that Ukraine has - or could easily get - the technological capabilities to quickly build nuclear - or at least radiological weapons, ignore the fact that even if it wanted to build one, Ukraine would need to make an extraordinary effort to actually produce a nuclear weapon

Ukraine does engage in the extraction of natural uranium (which usually consists of 0.03 percent of the mined ore), and processes it into uranium concentrate.<sup>28</sup> However, it does not have the capability to enrich uranium, and purchases the nuclear fuel used in its own nuclear power plants from international suppliers. Ukraine has fifteen reactors (13 VVER-1000 and 2 VVER-440) that operate with uranium fuel, enriched up to the level of 3 - 3.5 percent. It was provided to Ukraine by Westinghouse and Rosatom before the war. These suppliers can use either Ukrainian uranium, enriched to the level needed, or buy it in an already enriched form from an enriched uranium supplier such as the French company Areva.<sup>29</sup>

There was never a uranium enrichment capability in Ukraine during Soviet times; this was one of the technical reasons why Ukraine gave up the nuclear

<sup>26</sup> On the Decision by The National Security and Defense Council of Ukraine On March 8, 2012 "On the New Edition of the Military Doctrine of Ukraine", "President of Ukraine", 8.06.2012, https://www.president.gov.ua/documents/3902012-14403.

<sup>27</sup> Dmytro Chumak, *The Implications of the Ukraine Conflict for National Nuclear Security Policy*, "SIPRI", November 2016, https://www.sipri.org/publications/2016/eu-non-proliferation-and-disarmament-papers/implications-ukraine-conflict-national-nuclear-security-policy.

<sup>28</sup> Vladimir Dvorkin, Ядерное оружие на Украине – фантазии и реальность (Nuclear Weapons in Ukraine – Fantasies and Reality), "Независимое военное обозрение (Independent Military Review)," 24.03.2022, https://nvo.ng.ru/armament/2022-03-24/1\_1182\_reality.html.

<sup>29</sup> Nuclear Power in Ukraine, "World Nuclear Association", 2022, https://world-nuclear.org/information-library/country-profiles/countries-t-z/ukraine.aspx.

weapons it inherited from the collapsed USSR.<sup>30</sup> In 2009, when the issue of energy independence from Russia first became relevant for Ukraine, the initiative of President Yuschenko to introduce uranium enrichment for non-military nuclear energy purposes was discouraged by its Western partners.31 Partly due to the example of Iran using a civilian nuclear programme as cover to develop a uranium enrichment capability that is also applicable to weapons programmes, uranium enrichment is today of great international concern. If a country can enrich uranium for nuclear reactors. then it has the potential to sooner or later also enrich it to highly enriched uranium or weapons-grade material.

There was never a uranium enrichment capability in Ukraine during Soviet times; this was one of the technical reasons why Ukraine gave up the nuclear weapons it inherited from the collapsed USSR

Therefore, since Ukraine does not have any enrichment capabilities to produce weapons-grade uranium, it would need to establish new capabilities, thereby violating IAEA safeguards. According to many expert assessments, Ukraine would need thousands of centrifuges to produce sufficient highly enriched nuclear material for a nuclear weapon. But Ukraine has signed and ratified the Additional Protocol, which gives the IAEA expanded rights to

conduct inspections in order to verify a country's legitimate retention of nuclear material, and to verify that there is no prohibited radioactive material.<sup>32</sup> Given that, it would be extremely risky for Ukraine to launch a covert nuclear programme, and an extraordinary effort would be required to initiate a new enrichment program now without being detected. Moreover, in order to do so, Ukraine would need to violate international export controls and obtain the highly enriched material clandestinely. Today, there is a high likelihood of this clandestine effort being detected. Since Ukraine is focused on obtaining conventional weapons to help it counter the Russian invasion, it is highly unlikely that it would risk Western support for its conventional defences by embarking on a long-term high-risk effort to develop a nuclear weapons capability.

Russia's false narratives alleging Ukraine's radiological weapons capabilities highlight the fact that Ukraine uses nuclear power and produces spent nuclear fuel that could be dispersed with conventional explosives. creating a so-called "dirty While theoretically possible, handling radioactive material and dispersing it with conventional explosives is very complicated, which partly explains why it has never been done. Highly radioactive spent reactor fuel is stored in a watercooling pool to lower its radiation level and eventually packed in heavy concrete containers for lasting storage. Even if some amount of spent nuclear fuel is obtained clandestinely, handling highly radioactive material remains a formidable challenge.

<sup>30</sup> Heorhiy Erman, Чи може Україна повернути ядерний статус і якою буде ціна (Can Ukraine Return to Nuclear Status and What Will the Price Be?), "BBC News Ukraine", 22.02.2022, https://www.bbc.com/ukrainian/features-60470444.

<sup>31</sup> Volodymyr Piskovyy, Професійна складова (Professional Component), "ZN.ua", 30.10.2009 https://zn.ua/ukr/energy market/profesiyna skladova.html.

<sup>32</sup> Additional Protocol, "International Atomic Energy Agency", https://www.iaea.org/topics/additional-protocol.

To keep a human being safe, one kilogram of lead covering is needed for each gram of gamma radiation-producing material. Thus, a bomb containing 5 kilograms of gammaradioactive material would weigh 5 tons.

Last but not least, there is the danger of a nuclear reactor blowing up, which could lead to the dispersion of radioactive material over a territory of unknown size. Given Ukraine's experience with and continuing custodianship of the Sovietera reactor at Chornobyl, Ukraine is not likely to risk another nuclear industrial incident of this type on its territory. However, Russia's military attacks on the Zaporizhzhia Nuclear Power Plant entail a serious possibility of creating just this type of radiological incident. Ukrainian reactor management officials moved 200 metric tons of spent fuel containers at the reactor so that they could be monitored by overhead satellites, in order to detect any attempts to move them further away, which would require special transport capabilities in order to do so safely.

### International Support

Russia's narratives concerning Ukraine building a nuclear or a radiological weapon to target Russia include a reference to external support. This false argument plays the most to the fears of Russia's domestic audiences. Western leaders explicitly and repeatedly refute this claim.<sup>33</sup> While some Ukrainian extremists have argued that nuclear capability would protect it from Russia, Ukraine's elected leadership has been extremely cautious not to stoke up Russian fears.

Given the IAEA inspection provisions under the Additional Protocol, the cost of a clandestine nuclear programme and the risk of it being detected are significant disincentives for Ukraine to pursue a nuclear weapons capability today. Moreover, the international political costs of secretly pursuing nuclear capability after having committed not to do so would threaten Ukraine's relations with its Western partners, and would inevitably undermine one of the main pillars of the country's foreign policy since 2014. Notably, while a legislative bill on Ukraine's withdrawal from the Non-proliferation Treaty was registered back in 2014, it never received serious consideration.34

In sum, to underscore once again, Ukraine accepted the obligations of the Additional Protocol's comprehensive safeguards agreement, which entails "the highest level of trust of the Agency to the state." The IAEA regularly checks all the nuclear facilities in Ukraine, including the Neutrons Source Facility in Kharkiy – which Russia often

<sup>33</sup> Fact Sheet on WMD Threat Reduction Efforts with Ukraine, Russia and Other Former Soviet Union Countries, "U.S. Department of Defense", 9.06.2022,

https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3057517/fact-sheet-on-wmd-threat-reduction-efforts-with-ukraine-russia-and-other-former/; Disinformation About Russia's Invasion of Ukraine – Debunking Seven Myths Spread by Russia, "Delegation of the European Union to the People's Republic of China", 18.03.2022, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/delegations/china/disinformation-about-russias-invasion-ukraine-debunking-seven-myths-spread-russia en?s=166.

<sup>34</sup> Polina Sinovets, Strategic Culture of Ukraine and its Non-Nuclear Status, "Odesa Center for Nonproliferation," 2022 http://odcnp.com.ua/ukraine-and-npt-regime/232-strategic-culture-of-ukraine-and-its-non-nuclear-status, https://www.levada.ru/2022/01/12/strahi-5/

<sup>35</sup> Dmytro Chumak, *The Implications of the Ukraine Conflict for National Nuclear Security Policy*, "SIPRI", November 2016, https://www.sipri.org/publications/2016/eu-non-proliferation-and-disarmament-papers/implications-ukraine-conflict-national-nuclear-security-policy

falsely claims is the main source of Ukraine's "nuclear programme." SIPRI Research Associate Peter Topychkanov has stated that there have never been concerns associated with Ukraine regarding any prohibited nuclear activities.36 Neither the IAEA nor any other actor other than Russia has ever claimed that Ukraine was developing a clandestine nuclear programme. Russia's false accusations about Ukraine's desire to obtain a nuclear weapons capability are just part of its information warfare, which aims to justify the invasion and maintain support for its invasion of Ukraine with Russian domestic and foreign pro-Russian audiences

**Polina Sinovets**, PhD, is a Founder and a Head of the Odesa Centre for Non-proliferation (OdCNP), Odesa I.I. Mechnikov National University (Ukraine). In this role, she leads the education, training, research and outreach activity of OdCNP. She is the author and co-author of multiple publications on the nuclear weapons policy of the US and Russia, nuclear deterrence, strategic stability, and European security in the Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, NATO Defence College Research Papers, and War on the Rocks, as well as the editor of Ukraine's Nuclear History: A Non-Proliferation Prospective (Springer, 2022), Arms Control and Europe. New Challenges and Prospects for Strategic Stability (Springer, 2022), and Russia's War on Ukraine: The Implication for the Global Nuclear Order (Springer, 2023).

Khrystyna Holynska, PhD, is a doctoral candidate at the Pardee RAND Graduate School and an assistant policy researcher at RAND. Holynska has a Ph.D. in political science from Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv and an M.B.A.+M.B.A.I. from Kyiv School of Economics. Her research interests include foreign, defence, security policy, Ukraine, Russia, and Eastern Europe.

John V. Parachini is a senior international defence researcher at the RAND Corporation. He is the former director of the RAND Intelligence Policy Centre. He is a member of the Pardee RAND Graduate School faculty. His primary areas of research include Russian arms exports, WMD weapons proliferation, arms control, intelligence, and counterterrorism.

<sup>36</sup> Elena Chernenko, "Украине было бы крайне сложно скрыть практические действия по созданию ядерного оружия" (It Would Be Extremely Difficult for Ukraine to Hide Practical Actions to Create Nuclear Weapons"), "Kommersant", 10.03.2022 https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5250345.

### **BOARD OF ADVISORS**

*Dr. Dimitar Bechev* (Bulgaria, Director of the European Policy Institute)

*Dr. Iulian Chifu* (Romania, State Counsellor of the Romanian Prime Minister for Foreign Relations, Security and Strategic Affairs)

Amb., Dr. Sergiy Korsunsky (Ukraine, Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary of Ukraine to Japan)

Prof., Dr. Igor Koval (Ukraine, Odesa City Council)

Felix Hett (Germany, Director of the Representation of the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung in Ukraine)

**James Nixey** (United Kingdom, Head of the Russia and Eurasia Programme at Chatham House, the Royal Institute of International Affairs)

Amb., Dr. Róbert Ondrejcsák (Slovakia, Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary of the Slovak Republic to the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland)

Amb., Dr. Oleg Shamshur (Ukraine, former Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary of Ukraine to France)

**Dr. Stephan De Spiegeleire** (The Netherlands, Director Defence Transformation at The Hague Centre for Strategic Studies)

*Ivanna Klympush-Tsintsadze* (Ukraine, Head of the Parliamentary Committee on European Integration)

Dr. Dimitris Triantaphyllou (Greece, Director of the Center for International and European Studies, Kadir Has University (Turkey))

*Dr. Asle Toje* (Norway, Vice Chair of the Nobel Committee, Research Director at the Norwegian Nobel Institute)



ssue 1 (30), 2023 ISSN 2518-7481